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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, October 14, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:39 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, and Sam Pulice were present.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Duncan was excused this evening.  
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, and Rosann Jones, Manager of Business & Community Services.  Audience: 4.
Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Council Caucus Meeting of September 23, 2014; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of September 23, 2014; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda 
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to amend the agenda to include the addition of Ordinance 114-2014 under New Business; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Christians in Action – Food Pantry – Mayor Donegan indicated that Christians in Action have approached the city.  This organization did approach the city before regarding the use of the third floor in the administration building.  She has provided Council with a lot of information and she would like Council to know that she and Director Borczuch will be meeting them to discuss a potential relocation to the old library for a short period of time.  They have exceeded their space in the Community Church and they serve about 170 local families.  This will be a temporary situation.  If there are any questions or concerns please contact her to discuss them. 
Railroads – She stated that over the course of her term there has been a soft policy of citing the railroads for stopped trains over five minutes based on the police perspective.  For example, if the railroad ran out of gas they would be cited but if it was an emergency issue they would not be cited.  As we noted an increase in train traffic we started to track and document the statistics.  Additionally, she has been reporting that there are ongoing meetings with CSX and Norfolk Southern.  As Director Borczuch, Law Director Sponseller, and her continue to meet we have also asked Senator Patton to become more involved because there has been an exceedingly increase in blocked train crossings due to stopped trains.  She is very concerned about our safety forces let alone the hardship it causes the business community and the average citizen trying to converse through the community.  The example she uses is if she tries to go to Subway for lunch from the administration building on a good day it takes 25 minutes to get back and that’s just because of the train traffic and not necessarily a stopped train.  As you know the railroad is a federal agency and most feel they are untouchable. She would subscribe that Olmsted Falls is a unique community, 4.1 square miles with seven crossings and four within less of a quarter mile on the Norfolk Southern line on the north side.  Clearly Quiet Zone’s and an underpass are not the answer. They have increased train traffic about 30% to 40%, which the good news is the economy is moving. Olmsted Falls is not moving and neither are the railroads so we need to co-exist in a more mutually respective manner. In the month of August she pulled a snapshot where we had three individuals delayed getting medical treatment and two police vehicles were delayed getting to neighborhood disputes. That is obviously a concern and we have now stepped up the pace.  By mid-summer our policy was changed to cite everybody for a blocked train crossing over five minutes no matter the reason. Senator Patton has been instrumental in at least getting some acknowledgement of CSX for the Sprague Road crossing. The bottom line is that the traffic, as Mr. Linn described it and everybody feels, is unacceptable. There were a couple of interviews with TV and the impetus to those interviews was the fact that the City received less than a week’s notice of a crossing being closed. Unfortunately they did not share with us the crossings being closed in our community. In other words, Olmsted Township informed us, Olmsted Falls, that they were closing another crossing in the city and the railroad was unaware that Lewis was in the Falls.  They apologized and she does accept their apology but it was the straw that broke the camel’s back. We met with Congressman Renacci’s office again today and she and Director Sponseller will be working on a letter to the Surface Transportation Board. We have notified Senator Brown, Senator Portman, Congressman Renacci, Senator Patton and Representative Dovilla are all working on our behalf to try and gain some mitigation for this horrible inconvenience.  We are going to start to quantify in ways that we have never quantified this issue previously.  She will probably beginning working with a student to video the traffic “A day in the life of an Olmsted Falls resident.” We are also asking through our county prosecutor for an increase in fines. We would normally cite and the fine imposed in the court was $100.00.  Obviously that was nothing to them. At the last Mayor’s Court last week there were 10 citations in front of the Magistrate.  She stated that Ms. Reichle from Angelina’s sent out an email blast to her 2300 recipients notifying them of the crossing issues and the detours. We understand that we have to co-exist but we have to do that in a much more meaningful way. She has received a lot of emails from residents and would encourage everyone to continue to call the police station notifying them of stopped trains. She would like everyone to know that we are taking this matter very seriously and do not plan to get the brush off. As she told Congressman Renacci, who represented Joe Benny, who worked in Kucinich’s office during the whole CSX/Norfolk Southern merger and we are going to get much more attention at the state level.  She would encourage all of Council to have residents call in and report every blocking as we continue to put together an extensive log.  Mr. Roberts asked why the trains could not be separated when they are going to be stopped for a long period of time.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the railroads give a whole host of reasons. We have agreed on CSX that if a crossing is going to be blocked for more than 30 minutes they will split the trains. Director Borczuch is on call 24/7 to make certain this happens on an interim basis but Norfolk Southern was not such an easy group. However, she is very glad that Director Sponseller has a great working relationship with Norfolk Southern and this issue is a work in progress. The separation of a train sounds like a simple thing for them to do but it is unbelievably complex and complicated.  We are not going to stand for this and have even asked for electronic signs to help mitigate but they kindly referred her and Ms. Jones to an application process on the website which is all good and well if you are the City of Berea, or Brook Park. She does not want to hear about any other community as we are unique.  
Traffic – Mayor Donegan stated that there will be increased traffic that the city will be dealing with between now and 2016.  We will handle this situation the best that we can.  We have 14,000 vehicles that travel Columbia Road daily, 17,000 that travel Bagley Road daily and the Bagley Road bridge will be closed for approximately six (6) months.  The 252 turnpike bridge is also scheduled for repair in 2016.  At the end of the day in 2016 the city will have better roads and bridges.  
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint Ned Covic to the position of reserve officer in the Olmsted Falls Police Department; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Miscellaneous – Mayor Donegan stated that Ms. Garrity will report regarding the new website.  
She also stated that she has received complimentary tickets for the Olmsted Bicentennial Murder Mystery Dinner which takes place on October 25th.  She offered the tickets to the administrative staff that live in the Falls but no one requested them.  She would like to know if any member of Council would like to attend the dinner. 
She indicated that the Cuyahoga County Health Department annual report was included in Council’s packets. 

She stated that Mr. Colonna will attend the next Park and Recreation Board meeting at which time he will discuss the role of Olmsted Recreation.  She indicated that enrollment for flag football in 2012 was 75 participants; in 2013 there were 140 participants; in 2014 there were 130 participants and there was an additional of 3rd and 4th grade tackle.  Even though there is some thought that this program is declining there is not and Ms. Binggeli and Olmsted Recreation will work together to keep these numbers held. 

Communications from Residents 
Tony Campanalie, 7565 Clark Street, stated that before summer he noticed that the signs indicating “no trucks” were removed from Clark and Cranage.  He knew that there were a lot of regulation changes with the state and cost increases for new signs.  The problem he has now is that it is “open hunting” again with the trucks traveling down these streets.  For example, PG Trucking run a coal bucket and has a telescoping arm on the vehicle. When these types of vehicles come down Cranage Road and you are out walking it takes up both lanes.  Northcoast Excavating, same issues; Plantation Landscaping same issues; Pete & Pete Trash Containers as soon as they find out the signs are removed they all come back.  He, with the help of then Councilwoman Donegan, get these signs erected in 2003 and they have been there ever since but, now they are removed.  Right now we have trucks traversing down these streets and they are tearing up the streets, breaking limps off the trees and the end of the street closest to Cook Road is now beginning to disintegrate.  It will not be long until a big truck travels down these streets.  The biggest problem with those trucks is that they rip down phone lines.  Before someone is killed walking down these streets and since we have had foot traffic increase with these streets left open you are in great peril walking down the street because there are no sidewalks.  He would like to see the signs placed back on these streets even if they are in violation with the state.  If he remembers correctly the traffic light at Mapleway was deemed to come down and if there was an accident they could sue the city.  If someone is hit by a truck and they know these signs were taken down they will sue the city because the city has a right to protect its citizens.

Mayor Donegan indicated that she will speak with Director Borczuch and Chief Gilles in an attempt to resolve this situation.  

Mr. Linn asked if a “no truck” sign with a weight limit could be put back up on these streets.  If the state indicates that trucks have to be allowed down these streets can the city limit the weight of those vehicles?  Mr. Borczuch stated that he does not remember the verbiage in the uniform manual for traffic control but, when he reviewed the sign issue with Chief Gilles given that the amount of citations given to trucks on these streets were none they removed some signs because there is sign pollution in the city.  There are also changes from the state going into effect so the city is eliminating signs. He will talk with Chief Gilles in order to station a cruiser in the area to see how often trucks travel them in order to warrant new signs being erected.  
Approval of Bills:
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–19; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services 
Ms. Jones stated that County Planning has received $150,000 from the County Department of Development in order to offer an opportunity for master planning to be completed by the county.  She is preparing an application for this opportunity which will be submitted by the end of the week. 
The Community Development Block Grant for the senior facility she is hopeful to receive word if the city has received this grant. 

She distributed this evening a parking report that she completed in response to Planning Commission approving parking variances.  In short of spending money for a parking study and no grants available she, Joe Borczuch and Mr. McLaughlin walked the downtown area.  Mr. Borczuch and Mr. McLaughlin educated her greatly as to rights-of-way and how they currently exist.  The report gives a very elementary look at four different areas of the city where the city owns right-of-way where parking expansion could potentially happen, if the city chooses to have the city engineer look into that option.  
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch stated that he would like Council to approve a motion to allow him to dispose of two city vehicles which includes the 1999 snow plow truck which is being replaced and the 2001 Dodge Dakota, which is one of the building department vehicles. These vehicles will be placed on govdeals with the assistance of the fire department. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to dispose of the 1999 snow plow truck and the 2001 Dodge Dakota on govdeals.com; Mr. Pulice seconded. 

Mr. Sponseller asked if either of vehicles are needed for municipal purposes.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that they were not.   Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Borczuch indicated that Mr. McLaughlin will retire on November 26, 2014.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would like to discuss the building department at the next Caucus meeting. 
Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley indicated that the city has been notified through the county health care program that the premium for 2015 will increase 1.5% which is a fantastic program.  He will update the budget figures based on this information.
The general liability property insurance has been sent out to four (4) brokers at this point who represent seven to nine different underwriters of insurance.  He will meet with a couple brokers this week to finalize proposals.  He stated that Council will more than likely have to ratify the contract since the insurance expires on November 14, 2014 and the next Council meeting does not coincide with that date.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the executive team has done an unbelievable job at getting the information for all the property owned by the city. The city was insuring $7 million worth of property but the city owns more like $14 million.  She placed legislation on the agenda in a generic form in order to allow for a couple of readings. 
Mr. Pulice asked who owned the underpass bridge.  Mr. Presley stated that he is verifying that question.  He stated that bridges in Cuyahoga County are owned by the county.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he believes the city owns that bridge.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he has been in contact with CSX in order to obtain a letter verifying the ownership of that bridge for insurance purposes.  
Mayor Donegan stated that the renewal for the Cuyahoga County regionalization for the city the increase of 1.5% for the medical and prescription coverage she would like Council to approve the increase and to allow her to sign the agreement. 

Mr. Roberts moved to approve the 2015 Cuyahoga County regional renewal for the City of Olmsted Falls with the overall increase for 2015 at 1.5% for medical and prescription drug coverage and authorization for the Mayor to sign the renewal; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Presley indicated that Council received the monthly Mayor’s Court report for September, 2014 in their packets.  

He indicated that Ordinance 114-2014 is a request to replace the city’s computer server for the administration building.  The current server was purchased in 2001 or 2002 and is at 96% of its capacity. He was hoping to get the city into 2015 with the current server but the Bailey Network representatives have indicated that the city should not wait much longer or we will find ourselves out of storage space.  Mr. Roberts stated that he believed there was a discussion regarding individuals looking at all the tech services for the city in order to integrate into one platform.  Mr. Presley indicated that he has been looking into the phone issues and one of the aspects to that issue is the cabling Council previously authorized for the police chief which is almost completed.  If the city were to transition to a voice over IP it would be necessary to replace the current server.  One of the issues is that he is not certain the building is properly wired for a voice over IP system so there is the potential for additional cabling.  In the overall scheme of things the server needs to be replaced prior to phone replacement.  Mayor Donegan stated that as some of the returning Council members will remember this was a previous issue.  We are now fearful that the server will crash.  Mr. Roberts stated that he would like to make certain the new server can be integrated with any new systems purchased for phone service. 
Mr. Presley indicated that he will not be able to make the October 15th deadline with regard to budget information.  He believes he will have all the information available for Council packets on October 24th and will contact Mr. Sculac when they are complete.  Again, the budget information will not include any changes to wages or the percentages on health care because these issues have not been negotiated as of yet. 
Dan Gilles, Police Chief - Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – No Report
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the Statement of Cash position dated September 30, 2014 in the amount of $1,558,279.97; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity stated that Community Development Committee met with the website vender Revize.  During this meeting samples of websites they have developed were reviewed.  Revize has guaranteed that they can design a home page that will reflect the unique character of Olmsted Falls.  The websites completed by Revize are easy to navigate with easy features as well.  Included in the price of the re-design would be IT help and in addition we would be eligible for a free upgrade at year five.  They will also accommodate an emergency banner at the bottom of the homepage for Ready Notify. The city website would also be available for viewing on mobile devices. Mr. Roberts stated that he has reviewed all the proposals and was present for the presentation by Revize and he believes this company is head and shoulders above everyone else who submitted a proposal.  They have a great product and have created websites for 485 counties around the country.  The City of Bloom Hills, Michigan uses this company as well as Ottawa, Northwood and Maumee. He would recommend that all members of Council go to these city websites and review to see how well their product works.  They have been designing government websites for years and their price is half the price of the highest bid and the city will receive five times more for the money.  He indicated that everyone within the city can update the website with no charges.  There is instant importation of any of the information to Facebook, Twitter and other social media’s, which is the modern word of mouth.  Mr. Sculac stated that he would like all of Council to receive copies of all the proposals.  Ms. Garrity indicated that there are packets available in the Clerk’s office.  Mayor Donegan requested that Council bring this matter to a conclusion by the end of November.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked Mr. Presley he thoughts.  Mr. Presley indicated that after reviewing the proposals he very much likes Revize. 
Ms. Garrity stated that when the bridge on Bagley Road closes she would like to know if the different neighborhoods could have suggested exit routes out of the city.  For example, Falls Pointe it would make more sense for them to exit out onto Stearns.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that detour signs will be erected.  Mr. Roberts suggested placing detours into GPS Units and wonders if the city would be able to determine how this information is received.  Mayor Donegan suggested speaking with Bailey Networks.  Mr. Sculac asked if the plans for the Bagley Road bridge have been received.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the city has a rough set of plans but not the complete set that will be used for bidding.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he has received a couple of phone calls regarding how residents will be able to get in and out of their driveways and what they will look like after the project.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has spoken with the Schneider’s and Mason’s who will be the most impacted residents.  Once the plans are complete she will speak with them in greater detail.

Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore – No Report
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President 

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that within the Rules of Order the Ethics and Environmental Boards were deleted but they will remain as committees.  Each of the boards is in need of a liaison and meets quarterly, if she has no response by any member of Council she will take the boards.  
She stated that she received a letter from the Mayor requesting that another individual from Council be appointed to Southwest General Hospital as a delegate.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint Terry Duncan as a delegate, for annual meeting purposes, to Southwest General Hospital; Mr. Sculac seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve an increase to the Fire Department’s blanket fuel requisition in the amount of $1,800.00; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III – Not Present
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director – No Report
Old Business 
Ordinance 97-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A COOPERATION AGREEMENT WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY (DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS) FOR THE REPLACEMENT OF BAGLEY ROAD BRIDGE NO. 03.45 COUNTY ID#1108, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    Third Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 103-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH SENIOR TRANSPORTATION CONNECTION FOR THE PROVISION OF SENIOR TRANSPORTATION SERVICES AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading

Ms. Garrity moved to suspend; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the contract affective date is October 1st and this will give us more of an opportunity to adhere to some cost effectiveness.  She stated that there use to a fuel escalation cost contained within the contract which has been removed.  Mr. Sculac stated that the costs per month will be approximately $1,600.00 what has the city previously spent.  Mayor Donegan stated that she believes the costs were approximately $1,500.00.  But, the city no longer has the fuel escalation charge and we are attempting to deter shopping outside of our greater community which is completed by the co-pay.  For example, if they want to go to Giant Eagle in North Olmsted the trip will cost $7.00 versus $2.00 to the local IGA. Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Mr. Sponseller stated that the Exhibit attached to the Resolution is rather comprehensive.  He would like noted that in Section 8a and b where it references the use of the recipient’s fleet of vehicles will be deleted as the city does not own a fleet of vehicles.  Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
New Business

Ordinance 104-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENTS WITH GEORGE SMERIGAN, TACTICAL PLANNING, LLC TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS CITY PLANNER FOR THE CITY, AND WITH MELISSA K. SCHNEIDER, MKS CONSULTING AS ASSISTANT CITY PLANNER FOR THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading

Mr. Roberts moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 1 nay (Sculac). Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 1 nay (Sculac). Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Mayor Donegan inquired if Mr. Sculac would like a change in the contract.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he feels this legislation should run its three readings.  Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 105-2014

A RESOLUTION SUPPORTING NATIONAL SCHOOL BUS SAFETY WEEK, OCTOBER 20 THROUGH OCTOBER 24, 2014, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 106-2014

A RESOLUTION AWARDING A CONTRACT TO __________________________________ FOR MUNICIPAL PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR A ONE (1) YEAR PERIOD AND DECLARING AN  EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 107-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF MARI ALICE ZACHARYASZ, ESQ. FOR JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND EVALUATIONS OF EXECUTIVE TEAM MEMBERS AND ANCILLARY PERSONNEL AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $3,000.00 OR 60 HOURS, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn stated that Council approved funds for Ms. Zacharyasz for the first quarter.  Mayor Donegan indicated that those funds have expired and she does not believe the amount exceeded $4,500.00.  She also believes that the executive team and ancillary personnel deserve job descriptions and the administration has attempted to get these done all summer to no avail.  Mr. Roberts asked for the definition of executive team.  Mayor Donegan distributed a table indicating all the department heads which are as follows: Service Director; Service Manager; Manager of Business & Community Services; Building and Zoning Administrator; Building and Service Secretary; Administrative Assistant; Fire Chief; Assistant Fire Chief; Fire Inspector; Police Chief; Lieutenants; Sergeants; Department of Laborers; Property Inspector; Law Director; Finance Director; two Assistant Finance Directors; Assistant Law Director/Prosecutor; Clerk of Court; also to review the Police Lieutenants and Sergeants.  For instance, Ms. Jones does not have a job description.  The evaluations will be generic and something she would like Ms. Zacharyasz to get started on.  You are evaluating someone’s performance but you are also asking them to evaluate you as the supervisor or organization.  She would like these issues completed so when the administration moves into the new year these are prepared.  Mr. Roberts asked what type of evaluation Ms. Zacharyasz would be completing.  Mayor Donegan stated that she will develop a template for department director’s to evaluate their staff.  For example, Mr. Presley would evaluate his staff so when raises are discussed at the end of the year the evaluations can be referenced.  Job descriptions need to be completed as the administration begins moving in to a personnel plan.  

Mr. Pulice asked if all the positions need to be completed.  Mayor Donegan stated that she wants all descriptions reviewed.  Mr. Pulice asked about Mr. McLaughlin’s description.  Mayor Donegan stated that the building department will be revamped since Mr. McLaughlin is retiring.  Currently, the city does not have a property inspector and Mr. Borczuch and Mr. Presley have a lot of ideas in that area.  

Ms. Garrity stated that Ms. Zacharyasz would write a job description with a matching evaluation tool.  Mayor Donegan stated that she will be asking for a evaluation tool that is generic that could be modified for each position.  Ms. Garrity stated that she has never been in a job where she did not have a job description.  Mayor Donegan indicated that usually you are presented with an organization chart and job descriptions. The police and fire departments who are more protocol driven have 95% completed job descriptions. For instance, the service director just states Section 9.07 and 244.04 Streets Department and Building Department.  We need to get all of them looking the same with objectives, definition, duties, and desirable qualifications.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the Mayor did request from the department heads turning in what they perceive as the job description.  Mayor Donegan indicated that what has been attempted over the summer is to get as much information from them in order to prevent Ms. Zacharyasz from starting from scratch.  She asked the employees to define and list out what duties they perform.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that each job description would cost approximately $150.00 each to review.  She would be more comfortable if the amount was less as some of the work has been completed.  Mayor Donegan indicated that $3,000 was not much to ask for job descriptions that are comprehensive.  Ms. Zacharyasz will not just look at what was provided by employees.  There are several things that dictate job descriptions sometimes the information is in the Charter or Codified Ordinances.  This will require someone with a labor back ground and an idea of all the work she has already had with the employees at the beginning of the year to put these together.  
Ms. Garrity asked if Ms. Zacharyasz would meet with the employees.  Mayor Donegan indicated that most of those meetings have already been completed.  She stated that former Councilman Vitale offered the services of Kent State at a cost of approximately $7,000.00.  This is an issue she views as critical.  She stated that Council President Fenderbosch has been in attendance at staff meetings when this issue was discussed and is unsure if Council was briefed. 

Mr. Roberts stated that he agrees this needs to be completed and believes that a lot of the descriptions are included in the Charter and Codified Ordinances.  He believes the tough part will be the evaluations and believes to evaluate service in the service department is totally different from the finance departments.  He does not understand how an evaluation template will be created to cover all the various departments.  Mayor Donegan stated that there is no instrument used consistently throughout the organization.  Mr. Roberts stated that he believes the evaluation form will be the difficult portion tailoring to each department. Mayor Donegan disagrees as the job description is a guideline for what you are responsible for and what you should be working on and if you are meeting your goals.  If there is no job description there is more confusion in an organization.  The job descriptions being used are just pieced together and to an individual who has been hired as opposed to a job that is supposed to get done. For example, Manager of Business & Community Services she and Ms. Jones knows what that means but Council members do not.  It is important and incumbent to give the personnel this essential device.  She stated that Mr. Presley has worked in many communities and asked if job descriptions were readily available.  Mr. Presley replied they are always readily available and generally if not updated annually within a two year period. 
Mr. Sculac stated that he has been in a position where he had to complete evaluations and job descriptions.  An evaluation in a generic situation work well he believes the questions placed into the body of the form and what you are looking for based on the job description a generic evaluation can be used.  

Mayor Donegan stated that she believes the entire team deserves to be reviewed by the end of the year based on their job descriptions and expectations how they have done and what we need to do to make them succeed further.  Issues she needs to be made aware of whether that is training or education.  She realizes this is the first reading but this issue was discussed at staff meetings and it is not October and the administration is getting into the budget functions and she would like to wrap some issues up.  She has not been able to obtain anyone else’s services for less.  
Ms. Garrity stated that she would be willing to move this issue forward but the legislation does state job descriptions and evaluations and if the evaluations were tailored to the job description she believes the services would be worth $3,000 to perform 23 positions.  She believes this is an issue that needs to be moved forward.  Mayor Donegan stated that clearly she does not view some of Ms. Radigan’s evaluation points as being applicable to Larry Ballash in service.  In other words they will be slightly tailored but it will take a generic template and then tailor them to a degree.
Mr. Roberts moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Roberts moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mayor Donegan stated that she understands this is a huge step but believes Council will be proud of the outcome.  She also thanked Council for their consideration to this issue.  Mr. Linn asked if Ms. Zacharyasz was confident that this amount will suffice to complete the project.  Mayor Donegan replied yes.    Poll:  3 ayes; 3 nays (Pulice, Fenderbosch, Sculac). Motion failed.
Mayor Donegan than asked Ms. Fenderbosch, Mr. Pulice and Mr. Sculac how they would propose this project get completed.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he does not object to the issue but the legislation needs to run three readings.  Mr. Pulice suggested in-house.  Mayor Donegan asked who would complete this project in-house. She would not have brought this issue forward if there was staff to complete.  She would have appreciated, particularly having addressed this in the staff meetings, knowing if this was something Ms. Fenderbosch was not in favor of. So, the message to the employees is you are on your own.  Mr. Pulice stated that the message should be that Council is attempting to save $3,000.00.  Mayor Donegan stated that she feels very strongly about this issue. There have been various personnel that have been approved year after year, $20,000 times six years that was responsible for overseeing a senior center with about four or five people.  Mr. Pulice indicated that the vote has been taken and we should move onto the next piece of legislation.  Mr. Sculac also indicated that a vote was taken there is no reason for further discussion.  Mayor Donegan stated that the message to the employees is too bad on your job descriptions and evaluations as Council is now attempting at this point to save $3,000.00.  
Ms. Garrity stated that when you look at spending a lump sum sometimes it seems frightening but she would like to point out some of the hidden money that Council has approved without question.  For example, this evening the Mayor told us that we were delivering senior’s to the North Olmsted Senior Center but we were paying $20,000 a year to run the city’s senior center. She was never aware of that situation and was never informed of that situation.  She believes that this information was previously hidden from Council as she remembers requesting a breakdown regarding senior transportation.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there are a number of those and some folks feel it is to startling to hear and there is a different standard. 
Resolution 108-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA, OHIO AND THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY JUVENILE COURT TO DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT A COMMUNITY DIVERSION PROGRAM FOR THE PERIOD OF JANUARY 1, 2015, AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2015, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 109-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR AND/OR DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICE TO ENTER INTO ANY AND ALL AGREEMENTS WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO PARTICIPATE IN THE COUNTYWIDE PREVENTIVE MAINTENANCE PROGRAM FOR MAINTENANCE AND REHABILITATION OF COUNTY ROADS IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  First Reading

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   
Mr. Roberts asked what services were being provided to the city.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she did not anticipate this being suspended.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that from his knowledge the county will help municipalities by giving them additional dollars to complete preventative maintenance on county roads.  For example, if the city were to add crack sealing to Sprague and Lindberg for a cost of $15,000 the county would be willing to reimburse the city for the expense.  The county will not pay for labor only materials.  This is a new program being offered to various cities because they maintain county roads.  Mr. Roberts asked which streets within the city were county roads.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he would get a list of the county roads within the city limits to Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. Roberts indicated that the reimbursement is not stated within the contract.  It states that the submitted documentation will be presented to the Mayor for approval and if approved reimbursement would be received.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she was not prepared for this to be suspended.  This is a new county program being offered to the city and the administration is currently evaluating the program as well.  Mr. Sponseller stated that his understanding of the program is that the county will help prioritize the roads that need work and will either contract the work or use county employees.  Generally that is completed at a lower cost rather than contract the work out.  It helps identify the roads that are in need throughout the county and also helps identify the scope of projects.  He does not believe it will save the city money except in the sense that we would utilize their services either through county employees completing the work. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the city would lose control over the priority of road work and how will the city coordinate the county’s road improvement program and the City of Cleveland’s water main improvements and the Phase V project.  Mr. Sponseller stated that the city is not losing control we are getting supplemental assistance.  Mr. Linn stated that this program was implemented five years ago and most of the communities around us are part of this program.  He believes this is important because we do have common roads with the other municipalities already involved in this program. This is a type of partnership with the county to define what areas need attention and work that needs to be completed.  
Ms. Garrity stated that section four states “to qualify for possible funding you have to apply by October 15th.”  Mayor Donegan indicated that a list has already been submitted to the county.  Mr. Sponseller stated that in the 2nd whereas clause it states “communities may now apply for grant funding from the Department of Public Works for reimbursement costs of materials” which is what Mr. Borczuch stated and in that sense would provide some funding to the city.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 110-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE TERMINATION/ELIMINATION AND TRANSFER OF THE POLICE DISPATCH FUNCTIONS TO THE CITY OF STRONGSVILLE AND THE RESULTING ABOLISHMENTS OF THE POSITIONS AND LAYOFF OF ALL OLMSTED FALLS DISPATCHERS, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 111-2014

A RESOLUTION EXPRESSING COMMENDATION AND SINCERE APPRECIATION TO FAYE TYLER FOR HER DEDICATED SERVICES ON BEHALF OF THE CITIZENS OF OLMSTED FALLS AS A DISPATCHER IN THE OLMSTED FALLS POLICE DEPARTMENT   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 112-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE APPOINTMENT OF CHAGRIN VALLEY ENGINEERING AS THE CITY ENGINEER, ESTABLISHING THE COMPENSATION OF THE CITY ENGINEER AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 113-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO APPLY TO THE OHIO PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION FOR A POTENTIAL GRANT AND/OR LOAN FOR THE FUNDING OF CAPITAL INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mr. Roberts asked what the city would be applying for as he has heard no new information regarding Phase V or water mains.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city engineer is finalizing the design plans.  This legislation will allow the city apply for the Issue I funds which is due on October 17th.  Mr. Roberts asked if Mr. Sheehy would be able to come in and update Council on the project.  Mayor Donegan replied absolutely.    Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 114-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO PURCHASE A CITY WIDE SERVER AND RELATED SOFTWARE FROM BAILEY NETWORKS IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $25,000.00, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Pulice moved to suspend; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Pulice moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Pulice moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan stated that a fire civil service test will be given on November 8th.  She also indicated that she, Mr. Borczuch and Mr. Sheehy will meet with an affected resident on Metropolitan as we navigate issues related to flooding in those areas.  We will also be navigating a variety of engineering projects which they are quantifying and she will share with Council once completed. 
Mayor Donegan stated that whether anyone likes it or not she is the Mayor and whether you like it or not she is trying very hard to get Council more information than they have ever received before. As a council member this administration is giving more.  It should not be a guessing game when everyone comes to this table and she feels that Council President being a part of the staff meetings and hearing what the administration is doing and the challenges being faced should be reported to the remaining members of Council but are apparently not.  She finds that very disingenuous and disappointing.  The other issue is the fact that there are fundamental aspects of an organization which we do not have and it is a travesty and a shame.  She feels that when you look at some past departments like the Building Department, quarter million dollars spent a year in salaries and benefits, had four people in the department and one new permit was pulled in seven years.  These are the things that should have been questioned year after year.  We have tried to navigate the job descriptions and evaluation which are critical she feels that she is being purposefully thwarted in her efforts to move this organization forward.  Particularly when she can point to money not being collected on the railroad, a senior department that was less than adequate, a building department that ate money time and time again and no one is taking their job more responsibly than she is in terms of the money.  She stated that job descriptions and evaluations are essential. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that when she was recently invited to the staff meetings she was never informed that she had to send a newsletter to Council.  All members will see the information when it is brought to the table.  She is not going to talk to other members about different issues as then she would be accused of trying to influence votes.  The discussions begin when the information is presented at this table.  When a vote does not go the way an individual wants it to she takes objection to the Mayor questioning Council members and badgering them as to what she should do now or they will do now.  Each member of Council has the right to vote the way they want without any repercussions and she would ask that not happen again.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would ask Ms. Fenderbosch that she is entitled to her own opinion and it is very disingenuous.  We are trying to increase communication and she was invited to the staff meetings for the actual reason to give you information about what administration is doing and it is your job as Council President to not put a newsletter together but talk to the Council members about what we are doing.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the Mayor reports on that at every Council meeting.  Mayor Donegan thanked Ms. Fenderbosch for her leadership.  

Ms. Garrity asked if the city is putting itself at risk as far as not having job descriptions for employees.  She believes there would be some liability.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that job descriptions and evaluations come into play from a legal standpoint when there are disciplinary actions that might be needed as that needs to be documented in terms of the personnel file.  There needs to be a clear direction to the employees if you are going to hold them accountable.  We do have limited “job descriptions” as the Charter spells out the duties of the Law Director.  Yes, there are potential issues that could arise under certain circumstances and one of the purposes for job descriptions and evaluations on an annual basis so there is a paper trail should an issue arise. 

Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:22 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
